      Benton Beach Corporation
Regular Board of Directors Meeting
February 12th, 2018
Present:




Todd Chemacki, President

Heather Collinson, Vice President

Joel E. Helander, Treasurer  
Ellen B. Fales, Secretary     
             


 


        
Donna Chemacki

 

Lynne S. Ott
Jennifer B. Ruiz

Absent:
      Carolyn B. Helander (Honarary Member)
Quorum: 
           President Todd Chemacki officially called the meeting to order at 7:17 pm with a quorum present at the home of Ellen Fales, 314 Vineyard Point Road, Guilford. 
Secretaries Report:


The minutes for the last regular Board of Director’s meeting held on December 7, 2017 were read aloud. There was a correction in the Treasurer’s Report section. The phrase explaining the use of a coyote decoy “to deter the geese eating the newly planted grass weed in the pasture”, should instead say grass seed, not weed.  The board also wished to clarify the Calendar of Events statement regarding the payment of shareholder assessments and events scheduled by individual shareholders. The correct statement is “Shareholders wishing to schedule an event must have their annual assessment paid by the time the scheduled event is held.” Lynne made a motion to accept the minutes as amended, Donna seconded it and the motion carried. 
Calendar of Events: 
   *    Saturday, May 5th, 9am on.....  Annual Benton Beach spring workday
· Tuesday, June 19th, 4pm-10pm, Lynne Ott hosts Alpha Club picnic, 25 people
· Wednesday, July 4th, 12noon-6pm, picnic hosted by Edwin Benton for family, 12-16 people
· Saturday, August 4th, 2pm -Benton Family Picnic (high tide- 5:13 pm)
· Friday, August 10th, 4pm till Wednesday, August 15th, 10am, annual Fales-Schaefer family campout, camping 5-6 people, weekend days up to 15 people.
  Please contact Ellen Fales by phone or text for all beach requests at 401-932-5895, or by email at ebfales@aol.com. All Calendar of Events activity will be posted on the BBC website. The website is: www.bentonbeach.com and the site is password protected.  The username and password should only be shared among family members. 
 Username: bbcfamily, password: sticktogether
   Please note that shareholders wishing to schedule an event must have their annual assessment paid by the time the scheduled event is held. 
 Also, a scheduled event at the beach is a non-exclusive use of the beach; i.e. other regular beach use may occur at the same time. 
   The secretary will send notices to the hosts of scheduled events, confirming     their dates and with a few reminders about camping/parties at the beach.    
     Treasurers Report:
        Joel presented the Treasurer’ Report. There was income of $4990.49 and expenses of $3403.88, with a closing balance of $3681.21. The 2017 Secretary of State Report was unable to be filed by December 31st, due to a change in filing requirements, so the $150 needed for that expense was transferred on 12/30/17 from the operating account to the holding account.  Joel had not attended the December 2017 Board of Directors meeting, but, in his role as Treasurer, had conferred with Todd several days after the meeting regarding a possible balance in the operating account at year end.  Anticipated expenses for Topside Canvas dated back to summer 2017 for welding repairs to the canopy frame and to repairs to the canopy canvas, which was delivered to them on October 10, 2017. However, they had not yet done the repair. The $125 remaining in the Operating Account at year end was also transferred on 12/30/17 to the Holding Account in anticipation of that expense. The line item in the Treasurers Report “ Transfer to Holding Acc’t. (for “17 Sec’y of State Report).$275.00 reflects both the Secretary of State report fee and the funds for canopy welding repairs.  Ellen made a motion to accept the Treasurer’s Report, Lynne seconded it and it carried.
     The Treasurer’s Report follows at the end of these minutes.
          Old Business:

 Newsletter:


 Tim sent out a wonderful fall/winter newsletter both by email to those with access as well as a mailed copy to all family members. Due to mailing costs, the board decided that future newsletters would be sent exclusively via email to those receiving their minutes by email. Those receiving printed minutes by regular mail, many of whom do not have email, will still receive the newsletter in print version. All newsletters will also be posted to the BBC website. 

 Pasture Maintenance/Cattle:

   The ½ acre pasture behind the well house on Joel’s property that was re-seeded last fall looks good. The grass came in quite well. Ellen purchased a coyote decoy and Joel installed it in that section of the pasture to deter the geese from eating the new seed. 



Ellen related that Chip Fales plans to finish the stonewall on the southwest corner of the pasture. Deer had knocked it down and Chip rebuilt half of it last spring but ran out of time when the cattle came in mid April. He erected a temporary post and strung barbed wire. He will finish the wall in the next few weeks and take that temporary post down. 


   We are anxious to get confirmation from Jonathan Page that he will be bringing cattle again this year. Ellen offered to call him. We also want to have Bill Leete mow the entire pasture in mid to late June, as has been recommended by Jonathan and Diane Blais from the CT Dept. of Agriculture.

   The board has planned the annual pasture fence inspection walk for Monday, March 19th at 10 am. We will meet at Joel’s house and go from there. 

Canopy frame repair:


   Joel contacted Topside Canvas, who manufactured and installed our canopy and frame, several times last fall about the rusted frame sections. They indicated they could do the welding repairs. These have not yet been done. Our canopy canvas also needs to have some corner repairs and was delivered to them on October 10, 2017. Joel will call them again and ask that both jobs be done by the end of April, so that it is ready to have the canopy put up at workday on May 5th. 

   Dock repairs:
     Early last fall Donna noted that the boards on a couple of the dock cross X-braces were not attached and needed to be replaced. Since then Todd inspected the dock and reported tonight that every cross board is rotted and needs to be replaced. Todd did buy some lumber in December for this job. Joel thinks there are some large galvanized bolts in the beach house that can be used for this. Otherwise, we will have to purchase some. Hopefully, this can be done at the spring workday, tide permitting. Getting these braces repaired is imperative to maintaining the structural integrity, stability and resilience of the entire dock. 
  Beach Road:

    Many large boulders taken out of Joel’s yard during his propane generator excavation in the spring of 2017 have been waiting patiently in a pile just south of the beach road bridge. We want to use them to line more of the bridge causeway, continuing the line we had set in October 2016. Once the sides are anchored with this large rock, we can continue to place trap rock on the roadbed to elevate the area over the bridge that has flooded more and more over the past few years.  This has been working very successfully in the areas we have done so far. Joel offered to ask both Jay Testori from Testori Brothers Excavating and Rick D’Amico (Excavating) if they would give us estimates for this job. 
    As David Ott had brought up at the last meeting in December, we might want to consider digging drainage ditches in a couple of the really muddy spots along the beach road. He thought that digging a trench the width of the road in these spots and filling with gravel and/or stone would drain the water off into the salt marsh. Joel will ask both Jay and Rick to look at this and give us ideas and perhaps an estimate for this. 
New Business:
Water Tank Placement:

   The 550-gallon water tank that was purchased two years ago to water the trees on Roger’s Island will now be used as a source of fresh water for the beach. The trees are now established, the tank is permanently off the trailer and was completely drained and disinfected this past fall. The question is; where is the best location for the tank. It must be elevated to be able to access the faucet and place a jug/bucket/basin below. The only two spots that fit this criteria are on top of the low wall on Roger’s Island or on the rock ledge on the east side of the parking lot. The decision was made to try the parking lot location for the coming year. If it does not work out there, we can try the Roger’s Island spot next year. A stabilizing platform of some sort will have to be fashioned before we fill the tank. We will hire a water company to come fill it once at the beginning of the season. 
Open Forum:
  Beach House Handrail:
   Lynne asked if we could re-visit the possibility of constructing a handrail for one side of the beach house steps. She believes a rail would give much needed safety and security for people with mobility concerns. Other board members concurred. Jen will ask Kathryn if she might be willing to do this. 
End of Year Budget Surplus:

 Todd brought up the disposition of any budget surplus in future years.  This past year’s budget surplus was transferred to the "Holding Account” to be earmarked for two repairs to the canopy planned and ordered for last year but not yet completed, and also for the fee due for the Secretary of State’s 2017 annual report. A review of the Stockholder’s Agreement directs a financial report after the end of each year and “an adjustment between the Company and the Stockholder, with repayment to or repayment by the Company, as the case may require…” However, the establishment of the Holding Account in 2014 authorizes a “bank account that could function as a holding account for special projects…” and that “could be used to hold moneys from our budget that have been previously allocated to projects not yet completed or billed by year end…” Board members agreed that at each annual December budget meeting, we try to get as clear a picture as is possible on what our year end budget status will be and have a plan to address it.
    Next Meeting: 
The next regular Board of Director’s meeting will be held Tuesday, April 10th at 7 pm at Ellen’s house. 
   Adjournment:
Lynne made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:27 pm.  
                                                           Respectfully submitted,







Ellen B. Fales, BBC Secretary
Treasurer’s Report on next page

Benton Beach Corporation: Treasurer’s Report

February 12, 2018

Income


Assessments received, 2017 final………………………....….$   298.68


Pasture rent, 2017…………………………………………....….   30.00


Assessments received, 2018…………………………… ....…+ 4661.81






TOTAL income………....... …$ 4990.49

Expenses


Dolomont Landscaping, Harley raking, re-seeding, etc…........   957.15 


D. Ott, 2 tons of 2” stone…………………………………....…    42.38


J. Helander, 12v plug for water tank pump, skimmer net…….....  20.72


Postage and copying………………………………………......     96.15


F. Helander, 12 lawn mowings……………...……………          446.67


State Corporation tax……………………...………………         300.00


E. Fales, coyote decoy for pasture…………………………….     50.00


Todd Chemacki, lumber for dock reinforcement...…………      231.42


Transfer to “Holding Acc’t.”(for ’17 Sec’y. of State Report).     275.00


Tim Chemacki, newsletter…………………………………….     62.87


Stone Insurance Agency, 2018 premium………………........ ..+ 921.52 







TOTAL expenses…………......$ 3403.88

Recapitulation of Operating Account (Checking)


Opening balance (carried from 10/12/2017 report)……....….$ 2094.60


Plus income (per above)…………………………………......+ 4990.49










              7085.09


Minus expenses (per above)…………………………….…   -  3403.88

Closing balance in operating account, 2/12/2018…………    $ 3681.21

Other accounts


Capital Account (as of 2/10/2018)………………….         $  18,467.85


(held in cert. of deposit that matures 11/17/2018)


Legal Account (as of 2/10/2018)……………………              7,826.57


Holding Account (as of 2/10/2018)…………………                 902.15

Respectfully submitted,









      
                   Joel Helander, treasurer
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